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OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT

ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

June 25, 2015

TIME:

10:00 A.M. - 1:00 P.M.

PLACE:
Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation, 500 N. Calvert Street,



3rd   Floor Conference Room, Baltimore, Maryland  21202

CALL TO ORDER:   

Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:00 A. M.
MEMBERS PRESENT:

Frank Porter, Acting Chair

Andrew Linthicum

Yvonne Fisher

Walter Tegeler

David Zinner

MEMBERS ABSENT:

Susan Cohen

Erich March

Harriet Suskin

STAFF PRESENT:
Victoria Wilkins – Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing

John Papavasiliou – Deputy Commissioner of Occupational and Professional Licensing

Marilyn Harris-Davis - Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO)

Deborah Rappazzo - Investigator

Olusegun (Victor) Sokoya - Financials, for Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO)

Leila Whitley - Administrative Aide

Paulette Wirsching - Assistant Attorney General

VISTORS:
Kaija Dallessandro - Baltimore Crematory at Loudon Park
Robert Silkworth - 
MINUTES:

The minutes from March 26, 2015 were approved.

ANNOUNCEMENTS:
Director Harris-Davis welcomed the Commissioner, Victoria Wilkins, and the Deputy Commissioner, John Papavasiliou.

There was discussion regarding the re-appointments and terms of the Advisory Council members.  Ms. Wilkins will get the status of the re-appointments.  Director Harris-Davis should hear something regarding the re-appointments in about four to six weeks. Until such time as reappointments are made, however, the current members are authorized to continue their service.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT:
Director Harris-Davis reported on the issue at Cedar Hill Cemetery in Suitland, Maryland. At that location, heavy rain caused a retaining wall to break and, consequently, the water caused a vault to come out of the ground and the casket to come out of the vault.  During the investigation it was discovered that there were many headstones lying in a nearby creek/river (not far from some gravesite).  Some of the headstones had previously been damaged by workers and replaced. Subsequently, the damaged headstones were dumped into the river. OCO is requiring the cemetery to check on those disposed of to be certain that they were properly replaced.  

The Maryland Department of Environment (MDE) is now working with Cedar Hill Cemetery (Suitland) to resolve the issue of the repairs needed to the retaining wall. At the recommendation of the Secretary, OCO is taking a comprehensive approach to the damage at Cedar Hill involving MDE, planning & Zoning and any other State agency that may be involved or relevant to the repair and prevention of such occurences in the future.  

During a brief discussion of Green Burials, Director Harris-Davis reported on the fact that the Resh Mill Conservation Burial bill proposed in this last legislative session did not pass.  The director fully expects for it to be resubmitted next year and asked that someone from this council to look into “green burials” in anticipation of such.  A written recommendation may be in order for next year’s legislature regarding the “Green Burial” bill.  

Director Harris-Davis advised the Council that recommendations for next year’s session are due to the Commissioner for review and asked for suggestions from the Council. Recommendations included:  1) A protocol for the disposing of damaged monuments; 2) Mandated recordkeeping procedures;  3) Re-submit the bill regarding mausoleum construction).  Mr. Linthicum will draft a letter regarding the mausoleum construction bill. 

LEGISLATION

House Bill 190 Crematory Operators was withdrawn.

Senate Bill 129 held by Senate Judicial Proceedings Committee. 

House Bill 512/Senate Bill 148 was approved on 04/04/15 by Governor Hogan as Chapter 17 Acts 2015.

Senate Bill 433 passed on 05/12/15 by Governor Hogan as Chapter 349 Acts 2015.

House Bill 431 passed on 05/12/15 by Governor Hogan as Chapter 412 Acts 2015.

Senate Bill 690 had an unfavorable report by Judicial Proceedings.

INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT

Investigator Rappazzo gave an update on the numbers of incoming complaints. She also displayed photos of the Cedar Hill retaining wall and its ancillary damage. Her plan for the summer is to begin to perform inspections on the licensed cemeteries and familiarize herself with their procedures.

FISCAL ADMINISTRATOR REPORT

Olesugun (Victor) Sokoya, reported on the new processes he is implementing in order to track and analyze the preneed and perpetual care reports submitted by licensees. His goal is to perform a comparative analysis on each cemetery for the last three reporting periods.
UNFINISHED BUSINESS:

Follow-up letters will be mailed to the licensed businesses that have not yet submitted their price lists to the Office as requested. Upon receiving them a comprehensive analysis will be done by the Advisory Council relative to disparities and inconsistencies in pricing.   

COUNCIL CONCERNS

The Council added an additional recommendation for consideration in future:1) Parameters for Green cemeteries; and 2) Water and weight considerations relative to the location of burial spaces (working in conjunction with the MDE-Maryland Department of the Environment).

PUBLIC CONCERNS

Bench Right fees are still a concern for some consumers.  OCO does not regulate fees, however, the Office is looking into the consistency of pricing as it relates to ethical practices. The concern is that if bench right fees continue, cemeteries will begin to charge “other” fees.

NEW BUSINESS

The next Advisory Council meeting is scheduled for September 24, 2015.
ADJOURNMENT:
A motion was made to adjourn.  The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 1:00 P.M.
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